Foreword – history – acknowledgements

The children’s songbook you are holding in your hands contains wonderful Bulgarian songs and lyrics, including two bellowed anthems, the Anthem of Bulgaria and the All-School Anthem of Sts Cyril and Methodius, also translated into English. The book would never have made it if not for a few consecutive events that happened in the life of New York Bulgarian community. The last one was the meeting of the teachers from the two Bulgarian schools in New York City with representatives from the Bulgarian Agency for Bulgarians Abroad, Dimitar Vladimirov and Ivanka Slavcheva, on October 3, 2011. The book’s fate was sealed back then. 

And the first one was:

In early 2004, a group of Bulgarian musicians, among whom Stefka Evstatieva, the world-renowned opera diva, and Pavlina Dokovska, a prominent pianist and piano teacher, helped launch a fundraising campaign among the Bulgarian community for a Steinway grand piano to be donated to the Bulgarian Consulate General in New York. Within a few months they raised $50,000 and the piano dream came true. Before long, the Bulgarian consulate welcomed the opening of the monthly chamber music concert series in its grand salon. The Bulgarian Concert Evenings in New York are still held with a great success. Yet even earlier than that, in October 2004, the Consulate opened its doors on Sundays for the freshly-minted Bulgarian Children’s Chorus’ rehearsals. The donated piano united these two unique and so different manifestations of Bulgarian cultural life in town. 
The founders of the Bulgarian Children’s Chorus in New York, at that time still nameless, were two lovely ladies, jazz singer and songwriter Gergana Velinova, its first director, and Stefka Evstaieva, its permanent vocal coach and music consultant from day one. One-time soloist of Pim-Pam, the renowned Bulgarian children’s vocal group, Gergana knew how to make the kids expect their rehearsals with impatience. Pianist Daniela Stoyanova, mother of one of our first children, Simona, also joined the team. Dani surrounded with love every child who set foot in the door. This produced a particular atmosphere of trust, intimacy and love between children, parents, and teachers. 
At the outset we only had our endless optimism and 12 precious Bulgarian children, and now the active students and chorus members are 50. Dozens of our children have already “graduated.” Our first winter holiday concert was in December of 2004; now we enlist 57 concerts in our biography. Our first 12 children could hardly read the Bulgarian titles of their first three songs. Today’s children can read, handwrite beautifully, tell about Bulgaria’s history and geography, write essays and even win prizes from the Stefan Gechev literary competition in Bulgaria. And sing magically Polegnala e Todora (Young Todora Nap Was Taking) in three-voice polyphony. 

Our biography as a chorus and school has moments of parting with beloved teachers and meeting new ones. A year and a half after founding the chorus, Gergana relocated to a new job with a Canadian university. In 2006 Krassimira Ivanchev, a music teacher with rich experience leading children’s choirs both in Bulgaria and New York, became chorus director. Following Dani’s departure to Chicago (she still feels sad about it) in 2007, we were joined by the charming Victoria Tzotzkova, a PhD in music from Columbia, concert pianist and Harvard music professor. Recently, the wonderful and very young pianist Magdalena Dushkina started working with us. 

The need for a Bulgarian language school for the singing children became apparent from the first days. We transitioned quickly from just explaining the meaning of the lyrics to reading small stories and tales in Bulgarian. Our first school classes in spring 2005 reminded of the mutual teaching method of the 19th century; the kids aged 5 to 15 helping each other. In fall 2005 the first Bulgarian school in New York opened at the chorus, with grades according to the children’s age and language proficiency. At that time, there were just a few Bulgarian schools in the US – one in Boston, one in Washington, DC, 2-3 in Chicago, and ours in New York. Now the number of Bulgarian schools in the US is almost 30. In early 2006, the chorus and school were given the name Gergana. 
The translator of the lyrics in this book observed the musicians’ and teachers’ volunteer Sunday work with much empathy yet with a grain of skepticism. I have heard him often ask me, “are you still together, did they not manage to part you?” This skepticism was finally swept aside when Valentin Hadjiyski took up translating, voluntarily, every poem or song lyrics requested by us, editing and writing up our winter holiday and other plays and eventually agreed to teach history and Bulgarian to the bigger children. His pleasure from this work could not be concealed. 
 
The preface cannot do without acknowledgements for all the others who have worked with us over the years. My sincere appreciation goes to our former teachers, Yana Kalinkova, Tanya Georgieva and Rositsa Chilingirova. Gratitude and love from teachers and children to Madlen Cholakova, the noted Bulgarian actress, who worked with for a couple of years on every school drama performance, and to Gina DiDonato who is now helping with the children’s scenic behavior. 
Gratitude and affection for our present teachers – the very young Mariya Ivanova who founded our preschool group for children under 5 and the preparatory group for kids with limited command of Bulgarian, Iliyana Dimitrova, a seasoned teacher in Bulgarian (and other languages), as well as for all parents and grandparents who have been spending their Sundays, for years on end, taking the kids to school, rehearsals, and concerts, and who come from the city, but often from a far away, from Long Island, New Jersey, and Connecticut, braving nature’s elements and the difficult parking. Gratitude to our formerly irreplaceable school event organizers, parents Angelina Yankova, Vessela Djogova, Zhasmina Dimitrova, Yordan Hubanov, Lyubomir and Magrarita Radulovi, Stoyan Georgiev. And for Todor Ivanov, our long-time event video chronicler, and father of one of our first chorus children, Denitsa, and his wife, Maya. We are happy to have with us Albena Mitkova and Lyubka Radoslavova, that we have new generation of enthusiastic parents helping us with everything – Milena Mishev, Elena Vesselinov, Desislava Schlosser, Grozdena Yilmaz, Lora Tchekoratova, Christina Velinova – our new unofficial photographer, Iva Sabcheva, Dima O’Keefe…

Bulgarian Children’s Chorus and School Gergana has been always warmly accepted by the Bulgarian Consulate General in New York. For the first time, Consul General Anton Karlov opened the door for us in 2004. Consul General Radoslav Totchev is one of our greatest enthusiasts and fans. He was “guilty” for our incorporation under New York State law in 2010. I will never forget his words that in most cases people incorporated entities without any real activity, while we had real activity for years without incorporating. He was completely right. Our gratitude goes also to Consul Svetlana Stoycheva-Etropolski, witness to many of our glorious concerts like the one on May 24, 2007, at the United Nations, where for the first time the Anthem of Sts Cyril and Methodius was sung not just in Bulgarian but in English for an audience of diplomats and international guests, and to Consul Lubomir Grantcharov. 
They all have contributed to the successes of our chorus-school in all these years. Everyone has helped a lot, so that Gergana had the chance to perform several times at the raising of the Bulgarian flag in Bowling Green in New York for the Bulgarian National Day, March 3; to perform at UBS headquarters (2007); in Chicago on May 24, 2008; with composer Haigashod Agasian in 2008; at Symphony Space on Broadway (2009); at Carnegie Hall for composer Petko Stainov’s centennial celebration (2010); at Pace University (2012), etc. 
We are grateful to the Bulgarian Ministry of Education, Youth and Science, which sponsors our school (along with over 100 other Bulgarian schools abroad) for a fourth consecutive year. We also thank our faithful sponsor since 2007, the American Foundation for Bulgaria, chaired by Mr. Ted Vassilev. 
Our thanks go to the Bulgarian State Agency for the Bulgarians Abroad, its Chairman, Mr. Rosen Ivanov, its Secretary General, Mr. Dimitar Vladimirov, as well as to Ms. Ivanka Slavcheva and Ms. Lili Spasova, who, with a lot of enthusiasm, understanding, and professionalism, made this book come true. 
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